NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE VISUALLY HANDICAPPED

BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

NMSVH MAIN PRESCHOOL

ALBUQUERQUE, NM

OCTOBER 30, 2000

I. Call to Order

The regularly scheduled meeting was called to order by President Donna Stryker at 8:34 a.m., Monday, October 30, 2000.  Board members present were: Donna Stryker, Joe Salazar, and Katherine Ingold. Late arriving Board members were:  Reta Jones – 8:47 a.m., and Jim Salas – 10:06 a.m.  Staff members present were Acting Superintendent Dianna Jennings, Linda Lyle, Principal NMSVH Preschool, Dereld Quillin, Capital Planning/Budget/Purchasing Officer, Dr. Kenalea Johnson, Director, Outreach, and Veronica Gallegos, Human Resources Coordinator.  John Williams, Executive Assistant was recording secretary.

II.
Pledge of Allegiance

Katherine Ingold led the audience in the pledge of allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America.

III.
Introduction of Guests

NMSVH Main Campus Staff members present were:  Helen MacNeil 

Other guests present: Jim Huge of Huge & Associates, Chris Jones, parent of a Preschool student, and John Wolfe.

IV.
Announcements – Board Comments

Joe Salazar – Thanked the staff for the Board packets that have been distributed.  They seem to improve every meeting and contain more details that the Board needs for its decisions.    

Katherine Ingold – Expressed her pleasure at being in attendance at this Board meeting.  It is especially nice to be at the Albuquerque Preschool.  Stated that she is happy to be a member of the Board of Regents.  

President Stryker  -  Stated that she has been told that Superintendent Jennings did a wonderful job at the Annual Meeting of the American Printing House for the Blind.  She heard through her professional grapevine that she was a hit, and that a large number of people were glad to see her in attendance.  Stated that there is a new policy guidance statement from the Department of Education.  The notice of policy guidance comes from the Department of Special Education through the Department of Education.  It is specific to visual impairment and blindness.  A copy has been given to the Superintendent for information.  Stated that she also brought from the AER listserv, a document that is specific to the new IDEA.  There was some valuable information on the listserv that she downloaded, specific to braille, staff shortages, and technology.  These have also been given to the Superintendent.  The Federal Quota to Promote the Education of the Blind explains the federal quota and how it works in the U.S. through APH.  A copy has been provided to John Williams who will have it brailled for Jim Salas and Joe Salazar.  Superintendent Jennings has also been provided a copy.  The grant application is out from the Department of Education.  This has also been delivered to Superintendent Jennings.  A study entitled Special Education Teachers Are Overwhelmed has been published in the Washington D.C. newspaper by the Associated Press.  President Stryker brought a copy of the article in case any members of the Board or staff wishes to have a copy.  Stated that she is happy to be in attendance at this Board meeting.  Thanked the Preschool Principal and their staff for their hospitality.

Jim Salas – Not present during Board Comments.

Reta Jones – Not present during Board Comments. 

V. Input

A. Parent Input.

No parent input.  

B. Public Input.  

John Wolfe – Stated that he comes before the Board of Regents this morning with a heavy heart.  He feels that a part of his heart has been taken away.  He stated that his heart is with the school.  He cares about the students and staff a great deal.  But as requested he comes before the Board of Regents to submit his resignation from NMSVH.  Copies of the resignation were provided for all members of the Board.  Stated that he has worked very hard for the school, put in long hours, always tried to do his best.  He stated that he knows that there are ever increasing demands.  The Finance Department is still trying to recover from the absence of a Purchasing/Budget Officer.  Stated that there are a lot of things that he was involved in.  He stated that he realizes he is not irreplaceable, but there are some big shoes to be filled.  He stated that he knows that the school will have some difficulty.  Wished everyone good luck.  At this point John Wolfe turned his keys over to Veronica Gallegos, Human Resources Coordinator.  

VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President Stryker asked for input on the meeting agenda.  No input offered.  President Stryker stated that Mr. Salas would not be present at this meeting until approximately 10:00 a.m.  In order to include all members of the Board in discussion of the agenda items President Stryker recommended delaying discussion of any major agenda items until Mr. Salas arrives at the meeting.  The Audit Exit Interview agenda item is scheduled for 10:00 a.m. so that Denise Cooper from Monet, Clifford & Ross can present the item.  President Stryker recommended that Major Focus be held before Executive Session.  


B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of September 25, 2000.  

President Stryker asked the Board for any input or corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections to the minutes.   President Stryker complimented John Williams on the quality of the work that goes into the preparation of the minutes.


C.
Board Meeting Schedule.

President Stryker asked if the Board had any input or corrections to the presented Board Meeting schedule.  President Stryker requested that the December 8, 2000 meeting date be changed to December 15.  This will allow administration more time to compile the information that will be needed for the December meeting.  In addition President Stryker stated that she has a schedule conflict with the December 8th date.  President Stryker requested that the vote on this item be held after Mr. Salas and Reta Jones arrive at the meeting.  No other input to the Board Meeting Schedule was offered.  Upon Mr. Salas’ arrival the revision to the December meeting date was again discussed.  The Board elected to not vote on this issue at this meeting but to discuss it during the Special Meeting of the Board of Regents on November 11, 2000.


D.
Superintendent Report.

Superintendent Jennings presented her Superintendent’s Report.  Superintendent Jennings added that Dr. Jackie Wood is not present at today’s meeting because the Halloween Carnival is being held at the NMSVH main campus and it was felt that she should be on campus for the event.  President Stryker asked if members of the Board had any comments or questions regarding the Superintendent’s Report.  Katherine Ingold stated that she appreciates the Superintendent’s community outreach.  She stated that it is very important that the Superintendent be visible within our community.  President Stryker stated that she is also appreciative of the community outreach and is very excited about the upcoming meeting between the Superintendent and Mr. Michael Davis, Superintendent of NM Public Education.  

UPON A MOTION by Joe Salazar, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to accept the Board Agenda as presented, the minutes of the regular meeting of September 25, 2000 as presented, and the Superintendent’s Report as presented.  (carried unanimously)  

VII.
Business and Finance.


A.
Personnel Report.
President Stryker asked members of the Board if they had any questions, comments, or concerns regarding the Personnel Report.  No comments or questions were offered.    

B.
Monthly Investment Report.

President Stryker asked members of the Board if they had any questions, comments, or concerns regarding the Monthly Investment Report.  President Stryker stated that if historical data is true, January 2001 should show an improvement in the investment market.  October is traditionally bleak in the investment market.  Reta Jones pointed out that the report that is presented to the Board today is for August, so it does not accurately reflect where we are in our investments as of this date.  President Stryker stated that members of the Board were also presented with a summary of the gains and losses that are reflected in the presented Investment Report.  

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Joe Salazar, the Board moved to accept the Personnel Report as presented, and the Monthly Investment Report as presented.  (carried unanimously)

VIII. Major Focus – NMSVH Preschool.  Presented by Linda Lyle, Principal NMSVH Preschool

Linda Lyle stated that with the changes at the Preschool the staff and herself have been calling this “The Year of Transition”.  Having worked as the transition person for the Preschool for several years she stated that she can appreciate, in a new way, the difficulty that it is for children moving from one program to another, from families leaving the Preschool and moving into a different setting, and from children going from hospital to home.  She stated that she has a new appreciation for the anxiety that arises from these changes.  Linda Lyle provided the Board with information on the students at the Preschool, and the programs/services that are being provided.  There are presently 36 children in the program.  5 of the 36 are pre-braille or early braille students; another 5 are a combination of print-braille students.  This is based on their low vision and their current preference for print and the realization that that is probably not going to be the only way that they need to learn to read.  60% of the children at the Preschool have additional handicapping conditions, which is the national average.  The Preschool is focusing in three areas; 1) literacy, 2) technology, and 3) mentoring.  The Preschool basically has a new staff.  Of the 22 staff that are employed at the Preschool, 14 of them are learning braille for the first time.  The Preschool is experiencing 100% attendance in their staff braille classes.  The staff have shown that they are very serious about learning braille.  This past summer the Preschool had the opportunity to participate in the selection of textbook materials for the State of New Mexico in early childhood.  The Preschool was the site, and several of the Preschool teachers did some of the review and assessment process to determine the list of early childhood textbook appropriate materials.  As a result of the Preschool’s participation, the Preschool received a copy of everything that the Preschool reviewed.  Through the generosity of a Preschool parent, the staff built a small library and have gone through the process of tagging every one of the thousands of books.  The Preschool teachers are now using these books in the classroom as part of the literacy program.  This is the first time that the Preschool has had a set curriculum in terms of hands-on materials.  The Preschool is really pushing literacy.  It is being pushed in the classrooms by having a lot of the materials brailled, the adult braille students are brailling Grade 1 books for the Preschool.  The Preschool is using a lot of tactile graphic materials such as story boxes which allow the children to better experience the reading material.  In addition, the Preschool is working with the parents stressing the importance of early braille experiences for their children.  This is done in the context of trying to help them remember that sighted children are learning to read as early as 2 or 3 years.  Our children without vision are at significant risk of not developing the capacities that our sighted children have because of lack of experience.  The Preschool is offering to go into homes and braille areas and items throughout the household that will increase the braille exposure and capacity of our children without vision.  The Preschool also offers to braille books for families.  Whatever the family wants the Preschool to do, within their abilities, they will do to imbed the home with a lot of braille experiences.  The goal of the Preschool is to offer the first parent braille classes in the Spring of 2001.  The Preschool is working on the IntelliTools, which is a software package that is very usable for a variety of children.  The software package has a program imbedded into it that is called IntelliPics, which will do tactile graphics.  The long-term goal of the Preschool staff is to have IntelliPics by the end of the school year.  This will allow the Preschool to do an amazing amount of things with early literacy.  The Preschool is trying to get the classroom computers accessible to every student at the Preschool.  This will allow the Preschool to have things that will meet the needs of the early braille readers.  In addition, the Preschool is just beginning to consult with families in an attempt to provide some technology support that will make home computers adapted for their children.  The Preschool staff is very eager for the Preschool Principal to write a grant that will put a computer in every classroom, with IntelliTools in every computer.  In the area of mentoring, the Preschool does not have an organized staff development program at the Preschool.  In the past this has not been an issue.  This year the Preschool has 7 classroom teachers, 2 Developmental Specialists, and only 3 of these 9 have a history with the Preschool.  The Preschool is trying to systemize the way that it is training staff.  Part of this process has been to take 2 experienced teachers and make them mentors.  They are responsible for supporting our new school teachers.  This venture has been very successful.  The Preschool still has a way to go.  But the two mentors that we now have are taking this task very seriously and have done some very nice things in helping our new teachers.  This has also given the new teachers another resource when they need support.  It is encouraging communication between the staff.  Linda Lyle stated that she is happy with her staff, and would certainly re-hire every staff member that she has hired.  The Preschool Environmental issues continue, but not necessarily in the existing Preschool building.  Facilities that have been looked at for temporary relocation during the air handler project are plagued with mold problems.  The lack of attendance at this meeting by the Preschool parents, who were informed that the Board would be holding this meeting, indicates that perhaps we are functioning as a team again.  Linda Lyle stated that she feels everyday that the parents are becoming confident that they are being heard.   They are gaining some understanding of the big picture.  Linda Lyle stated that she is very proud of the Preschool staff and their ability to pull together during stressful times.  

At this point in the Major Focus presentation Linda Lyle provided a tour to the Board of Regents and interested main campus staff of the Preschool facilities.

IX. Other Items

A. Public Relations Services, The Hirst Company.

Superintendent Jennings stated that she contacted Mr. John Cordova from The Hirst Company.  Mr. Cordova has set up a meeting for the Superintendent with Cathy Fernandez, Principal Analyst with the LFC, and Mr. Michael Davis, State Superintendent of Public Instruction.  These meetings are scheduled for October 31.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she had attempted to set up an appointment with Mr. Michael Davis with no success.  Mr. Cordova was able to get this meeting arranged.  In addition Mr. Cordova is attempting to arrange a meeting between the Superintendent and Mr. Bob Pasternack of the State Special Ed. Department.  President Stryker stated that she has been having difficulty getting people to return calls or responses to e-mail inquires regarding public attention to the cottage renovation project that was completed by our main campus students.  She stated that perhaps this would be a project that could be taken on by The Hirst Company.  Superintendent Jennings will be speaking with Mr. John Cordova on this matter.  
B. Personnel Preparation Program.

Dr. Kenalea Johnson provided an update to the Board of Regents on the Personnel Preparation Program.  Dr. Johnson reported that the grant application was submitted on time.  Along with the grant a good stack of support letters were submitted.  The grant application is for four different states with New Mexico receiving the largest share of the coursework.  The other states that will be involved are Kansas, Nebraska, New Mexico, and Texas.  This four-state inclusion should provide enough training need priorities that the grant package will stand out.  The 52 training slots that would be for New Mexico would consist of 40 TVI, and 12 O&M slots over the 5 year period.  Our grant application also states that we will continue looking for a permanent funding source so that the Personnel Prep Program can continue after the 5 year grant period ends.  The coursework would be a combination of web-based and “face to face”.  Dr. Johnson brought a copy of the grant application package in case any member of the Board or staff was interested in reviewing it.  

C. Audit Exit Conference – Monet, Clifford, & Ross

Denise Cooper, auditor for Monet Clifford & Ross presented a preliminary draft report of the 1999-2000 fiscal audit.  Denise Cooper apologized for not having the financial portion of the audit report completed.  As of 4:45 p.m., Friday, October 27, 2000 she still did not have a trial balance that balanced.  It is still $563,000.00 off.  Denise Cooper indicated that she has received 4 trial balances and none of them have balanced.  The original trial balance that was received, dated September 11, 2000 was $1,090,000.00 off, and had a suspense account of 1.2 million.  Reta Jones asked how far out of balance the last trial balance was?  Denise Cooper stated that it was $563,000.00 out of balance.  President Stryker asked if that means that the other $500,000.00 was found?  Denise Cooper stated that we received another trial balance that decreased the difference to $563,000.00.  Reta Jones asked how this is getting out of balance?  Is it the system?  Denise Cooper stated that it is the system.  Reta Jones asked how the system is letting you do debits without credits?  Denise Cooper stated that she does not know.  That is where she is having the problem with the accounting system used by NMSVH.  She stated that her understanding is that it is the suspense account.  The way that the suspense accounts works has to do with the receipts.  You debit cash, credit the suspense account, and then would do an adjusting entry to get it to the correct income account.  That was not being done.  That is why the suspense account is so far out of balance.  Reta Jones asked what the suspense account balance was on the latest trial balance?  Denise Cooper stated that it was $520.00.  Denise Cooper stated that the cash was not in balance.  It showed a very large negative of $352,000.00.  As of a week ago that negative balance was still there.  Denise Cooper stated that when she called the school about this it was corrected and the cash is now in balance.  Reta Jones asked Denise Cooper if she got the sense that the bank statements have not been reconciled throughout the year?  Denise Cooper stated that the bank statements are reconciled.  There were reconciled every month by the person responsible for bank reconciliation.  Denise Cooper stated that she has documentation showing where the person responsible for bank statement reconciliation has attempted to get the person responsible for the general ledger to help find the difference between the bank statement reconciliation and the general ledger, but has basically gone unheard.  This documentation includes follow-up memos and e-mails asking for assistance.  She was basically ignored.  Reta Jones stated that what she considers a bank statement reconciliation, is a bank statement reconciliation to the general ledger.  Denise Cooper stated that the person in charge of bank statement reconciliation attempted to reconcile to the general ledger.  Reta Jones stated that this indicates that there has not been a bank statement reconciliation performed.  Denise Cooper stated that they do not have a clue what their bank balance is.  Reta Jones asked what they are reconciling to?  Denise Cooper stated that efforts are made to reconcile to the general ledger, but comes up with large differences.  This is the only thing that they are attempting to reconcile to.  Denise Cooper pointed out that reconciliation was successful up to and through December 1999.  Reta Jones stated that she understands then that since December 1999 we have been doing this bank statement reconciliation that has identified these huge un-located differences, that have not been resolved.  Denise Cooper stated that normally they have been payroll transfers that did not get booked to the general ledger.  Reta Jones stated that we are sitting here today, at our audit exit conference, without a trial balance.  Denise Cooper stated that she took the trial balance that was given to her on Friday, October 27, 2000, and based on her bookkeeping experience, went through and adjusted the balance sheet to back-up.  Because confirmation was received from the State on investments her balance sheet is now in balance.  She took the suspense account and adjusted it based on where she thought it should go on the income statement.  Denise Cooper stated that she has a fairly good trial balance, except she is not sure if she has it in the right income or expense accounts.  And she does not know how you will find out if they are in the right accounts.  The person in charge of the general ledger didn’t even know it was out of balance.  Reta Jones asked Denise Cooper if she posted adjusting journal entries?  Denise Cooper stated that she has 35 journal entries.  Reta Jones asked if this is a new situation?  Has this problem been found in past audits?  Denise Cooper stated that last year the person who used to do the general ledger left in May (1999).  The general ledger was pretty much balanced through April and May (1999).  President Stryker asked what she means “pretty much balanced”?  Denise Cooper stated that the cash was in balance.  The person that took over the general ledger understood that the cash had to be in balance, and adjusted the cash and suspense account.  The only account that was not in balance at the end of June 1999 was accounts receivable.  Everything else was in balance.  Basically this problem has occurred since the previous Budget/Planning Officer left.  This has snowballed since his departure.  Reta Jones asked how many adjusting journal entries were posted last year?  Denise Cooper could not recall the amount but stated that it was not that many.  The first year she conducted the audit for NMSVH she did 3 or 4 adjusting journal entries.  Last year was a little more, maybe double (6 to 8).  This year she has 35 adjusting journal entries.  Denise Cooper stated that she has a problem getting 4 trial balances.  Each trial balance requires her to re-input the data.  She stated that she is fairly comfortable with what she has right now.  Reta Jones asked how she adjusted her balance sheet?   Was she adjusting out of the suspense account, and by doing this it zeroed out the suspense account?  Denise Cooper stated that that is the method she used and it took care of everything except $200,000.00.  Reta Jones asked how all her balance sheets relate to suspense accounts?  Denise Cooper cited an instance with the overnight treasury, $500,000.00 came out of it in May, was in the bank balance, but was never taken out of the treasury, and was booked to income.  Once this adjustment was made it took $500,000.00 of that million out of the suspense.  Reta Jones stated that she understands that Denise Cooper has a good handle on what was being booked to suspense, so she did not feel real uncomfortable about getting them back in the balance sheet account.  Reta Jones asked Denise Cooper if she was able to take those adjustments and specifically tie them to a bad entry in the system?  Denise Cooper stated that she was not able to do that in all instances.  Denise Cooper stated that she did bring audit findings.  There are 9 findings from this year’s audit.  Reta Jones stated that the audit report is due to the State Auditor by November 15.  How are these problems going to affect the submission of this report?  Denise Cooper stated that half of the financial statement has already been completed.  She is only lacking 6 or 7 schedules.  The trial balance was completed on Sunday, October 29.  She stated that she is very confident in her trial balance.  She also stated that she went back and reconciled the revenues.  If there are any differences they will be in the expenses.  She stated that she is close to her material misstatement number, which is approximately $78,000.00.  Denise Cooper stated that her balance sheet is now in balance.  Where she has a problem is in budget to actual.  She stated that what was submitted to CHE cannot be correct because of the suspense account and the payroll adjustments.  Denise Cooper stated that she is hoping to have the audit report done by the end of the week so it can be express mailed to Reta Jones.  Reta Jones asked that the files be e-mailed to her instead of using express mail.  Denise Cooper agreed to e-mail the audit report files to Reta Jones when completed.  Reta Jones asked Denise Cooper what kind of opinion she is planning to issue?  Denise Cooper stated that while she is not ready to issue an unqualified opinion, she is getting there.  Denise Cooper stated that the school’s major assets are its investments.  She received back the confirmation on the investments and adjusted to them.  She stated that one of her findings had to do with investments.  Finding 00-2 states that during the audit fieldwork, it was noted that the investment accounts had not been posted to the general ledger for six months prior to year-end.   Denise Cooper stated that the investments have to be reconciled every month.  The document that you get from the Investment Council is only on a monthly basis and tells you what your fees are, what your income is, and what your appreciation is.  You need to do the adjustment monthly in order for your financial statements to be correct.  When she pointed this out to the finance staff she was told that they thought that they would do it as of June 31st.  They did not think that it was necessary.  Katherine Ingold asked who made that statement?  Reta Jones stated that as we get into the personnel side of this issue we may want to include the representatives from Monet, Clifford, & Ross in the Executive Session.  The issues need to be addressed at this time, in this forum, but the personnel related discussion should be discussed in Executive Session.  Reta Jones asked if the Investments have been reconciled since December 1999?  Denise Cooper stated that they have not, and you cannot do an accumulative.  There is no year-to-date in the Investment Report so it has to be reconciled monthly.  President Stryker stated that she understands that the standard procedure is a monthly reconciliation, that is an acceptable accounting procedure.  Denise Cooper stated that the Investments were reconciled monthly through December 1999.  Reta Jones stated that it is unusual that we receive a monthly Investment Report at the Board level, but they are not being reflected in the general ledger.  Denise Cooper stated that during the audit they were not able to find the Investment Reports for the period January 2000 through June 30, 2000.  Denise Cooper stated that because the monthly investments were not reconciled to the general ledger the general ledger was off, therefore the income was off.  President Stryker asked for an explanation of a “recommendation” from an auditor.  Is it truly a recommendation or is it a mandate?  Denise Cooper stated that a recommendation on an audit report is a mandate.  Reta Jones asked if the draft findings that are presented to the Board at this meeting would be considered reportable conditions?  Denise Cooper stated that they are reportable conditions.  Reta Jones explained to the Board the difference between a reportable condition, material weakness, and other findings, as they relate to the audit report.  Denise Cooper reported that last years audit contained a finding regarding reconciliation of the general ledger which was caused by payroll not being reconciled.  The response to the report last year was that this problem would be taken care of.  It was not, in fact the condition has gotten worse and now involves not only the payroll ledger, but other subsidiary ledgers.  President Stryker stated that she understands that we are in the second year of a reportable condition that has not been corrected.  From a management point of view there needs to be an understanding that this condition cannot be reported for a third year.  It needs to be corrected immediately.  Denise Cooper stated that she thinks that the attempt to correct the reportable condition was made, but the personnel who attempted to correct the condition did not have the expertise to implement the correction.  

At this point in the presentation Denise Cooper reviewed all 9 findings from the Schedule of Findings.  These findings included the areas of reconciliation of the general ledger, computer software, travel reimbursements, investment reconciliation, cash disbursements, segregation of duties, disposal of assets, budget vs. actual expenditures, and Form I-9’s.  The reconciliation of the general ledger was discussed above.  The computer software finding has been taken care of through the purchase of a new accounting system software package.  The travel reimbursement finding can be resolved through consistent application of policy for all reimbursements.  The investment reconciliation finding can be resolved with consistent monthly reconciliation of the investment accounts to the general ledger.  The cash disbursement finding can be resolved through concise and consistent procurement procedures in accordance with New Mexico State Procurement Code and NMSVH policy.  In addition proper management of files and supporting documents is necessary to protect the cash disbursement process.  Reta Jones requested that Denise Cooper provide administration with a list of purchase items that appeared to be out of compliance with the State Procurement Code and NMSVH Policy.  The segregation of duties finding will be dropped from the audit report because it has been determined that NMSVH does have segregation of duties within the finance department.  The disposal of assets finding can be resolved by obtaining permission from the State Auditor at least 30 days prior to the disposal of assets and maintaining accurate files of this notification process.  The budget finding can be resolved by ensuring that the budget preparation is completed utilizing accurate actual expenditure data, which can be ensured through proper account reconciliation. Reta Jones asked that CHE be contacted to determine what budget information they received to ensure that accurate budget information was submitted. The Form I-9 finding can be resolved by ensuring that all employees of NMSVH have an I-9 on file.  A check of personnel files indicated that only one record was missing an I-9, however the Human Resources Coordinator did have a note in the record that indicated that she has been trying to contact the employee for compliance.

President Stryker asked for the status of the items listed on the Schedule of Prior Year Findings, page 50 of the submitted draft audit report.  Denise Cooper stated that 99-3 Petty Cash Reimbursement, and 99-2 Pledged Collateral have been closed.  99-1 Reconciliation of General Ledger, and 99-4 Computer Software remain as findings on the 1999/2000 audit report.  Reta Jones asked Denise Cooper if she feels that she will be able to meet the November 15, 2000 deadline for submission of the audit report to the NM State Auditors Office?  Denise Cooper stated that she would have the report to Reta Jones by the end of the week (November 3, 2000).  President Stryker stated that we would need to have a special meeting of the Board of Regents to approve the budget report.  She expressed concern about getting the final audit report in a timely manner that will allow sufficient time for review by all members of the Board of Regents, and timely submission to the State Auditor.  Reta Jones recommended that the Board schedule a special meeting, for the purpose of review and approval of the audit report, on either the 10th or 11th of November.  President Stryker asked Denise Cooper if it is possible to e-mail the report to all members of the Board?  Denise Cooper stated that she would e-mail to all members of the Board.  John Williams will mail a print copy to Katherine Ingold.  It was decided that a Special Meeting of the Board of Regents would be scheduled for 9:00 a.m., Saturday, November 11, 2000 for the purpose of reviewing and approving the annual audit report.  President Stryker asked if the members of the Board had any additional comments or questions regarding the draft audit report.  No other questions or comments were offered.

X.
Executive Session – 

UPON A MOTION by Reta Jones, seconded by Joe Salazar, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 10:40 a.m. Monday, October 30, 2000, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, and Hiring of New Certified Staff.  Roll call vote:  Jim Salas – aye, Reta Jones – aye, Joe Salazar – aye, Donna Stryker – aye, Katherine Ingold – absent during vote.   Present in the Executive Session will be members of the Board of Regents, Superintendent Dianna Jennings, Auditors from Monet, Clifford & Ross, and Mr. Jim Huge.  

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Joe Salazar, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 1:58 p.m., Monday, October 30, 2000 where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, and Hiring of New Certified Staff.  Roll Call Vote:  Jim Salas – aye, Reta Jones – aye, Joe Salazar – aye, Katherine Ingold – aye, Donna Stryker – aye.

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Joe Salazar, the Board moved to hire two Itinerant Teachers, Valerie Tiensvold, and Amy Richardson.  (carried unanimously)

XI. Policies and Procedures

A. Revision to NMSVH Policy 202, Employee Classification

Superintendent Jennings presented a revision to NMSVH Policy 202, which changes the maximum working hours of part-time employees from 30 hours per week to 38 hours per week.  Some of NMSVH’s part-time staff are currently being worked up to 37 and 38 hours per week which conflicts with NMSVH Policy 202.  Superintendent Jennings called the State Personnel Office, and Risk Management to ascertain whether it is legal to work part-time employees up to 38 hours without offering benefits.  The State Personnel Office and Risk Management informed Superintendent Jennings that we are within legal limits.  The proposed revision will bring our policy in-line with the current scheduling practices for part-time staff.  Reta Jones asked, if we change this policy from 30 hours to 38 hours, are there any current part-time employees who would no longer be eligible for benefits?  Superintendent Jennings stated that we do not currently pay benefits to part-time employees.  Our part-time staff are already working 37-38 hours per week which puts our scheduling practices out of compliance with our NMSVH Policy.  Reta Jones states that this revision seems like it would pull more people into the part-time criteria.  Anyone who worked between 31+ and 40 hours would have been considered full-time under old policy.  Veronica Gallegos stated that that is correct and therefore those personnel should have been eligible for benefits.  Reta Jones asked if we have anybody in that category that are working the 31+ to 40 hours, who are regularly scheduled, and who are receiving benefits?  Veronica Gallegos stated that we do not pay benefits to any part-time employees.  President Stryker stated that she thought that the State Statutes require benefits be paid to employees who work over a certain number of hours.  Veronica Gallegos stated that State Statutes require employees who work 40+ plus hours be offered benefits.  In addition to bringing our policy in-line with our scheduling practices, the revision to this policy would allow the part-time employees to work more hours per week, not to exceed 38, if they desire, and the staffing needs necessitate.  Our part-time employees also know that they are not eligible for benefits because of their part-time classification, but they would like to have the additional work hours.  President Stryker stated that she does not want the Board or NMSVH perceived as short-changing our staff by increasing the total number of hours per week to 38, just 2 hours short of full-time.  Reta Jones stated that what she would like answered is; should we change the policy, or should we be paying benefits to those staff who have been regularly scheduled to work 37 hours?  President Stryker stated that if this question cannot be answered, at this meeting, she would rather see the policy revision tabled until an answer can be provided so that a fair decision on this policy can be made.  Superintendent Jennings stated that legally we could work part-time employees up to but below 40 hours.  If we keep the policy at 30 hours, and bring our scheduling practices in-line with the policy, we will be dropping staff hours.  We will need to bring in more part-time staff to provide the same coverage that our current scheduling practices provides.  Reta Jones stated that the question remains, should the part-time staff who are being worked 37 to 38 hours be legitimately considered full-time employees?  Reta Jones stated that given the staffing needs of NMSVH we face the challenge of providing the necessary staff without violating our policy, or without revising the policy and giving the impression of short-changing our staff.  If we hire staff part-time, and then work them just short of 40 hours, we are potentially sending the wrong message.  President Stryker stated that she understands the Superintendent’s concern that not approving this revision will cause staff to loose hours, but at the same time we do not want to be out of compliance with our internal policies.  Is it possible that this revision can wait until after the manpower study is complete and the Board and administration has the results?  Superintendent Jennings stated that she supports this recommendation, she is just concerned that we have been out of compliance for quite some time and wishes to bring our practices back into compliance with our internal policies.  President Stryker reminded the Board that approximately 2 months ago the Superintendent presented a proposal to the Board to offer benefits to part-time employees.  A proposal that the Board declined to vote on.  She just wanted to remind the Board that this issue has been before the Board in the past, and that she feels that the Board needs to come to a decision.  Veronica Gallegos stated that some of the employees that are in part-time positions are in the lower end of the pay scale and have indicated that they would prefer to remain part-time, work up to 37-38 hours, and not be offered benefits.  The 7.6% that comes off the top for staff who receive benefits, for the Educational Retirement Account, will drastically decrease the amount of take home pay that these staff currently receive.  President Stryker stated that whatever the Board decides to do must be consistent.  While she does not dispute that some part-time staff may have the concern of losing take home pay to benefits, some of the part-time staff may not have that concern.  A decision by the Board on this issue will be consistent for all part-time and must be carefully considered before action is taken.  Jim Salas stated that he feels that the basis for benefits/non-benefits should be the expectation for the particular position.  For example, if the position is expected to be a permanent slot, and we only need 1.5 FTE’s in that department, and the person hired will be working 20-25 hours, and there is no expectation of more hours, then maybe the position would warrant benefits.  If it is a substitute position and a staff member is brought in to temporarily cover for a sick or injured employee or a substitute teacher under a short-term contract working full-time, then the position would not warrant benefits.  Discussion continued on the current scheduling practices for part-time positions.  Reta Jones stated that she feels this issue needs to be looked at and addressed during the November 20 financial planning work session since it relates to the manpower study as well as our long-term financial planning.  President Stryker stated that this policy and our scheduling practices for part-time staff is a perfect example of something that has been done for years, inappropriately, incorrectly, or illegally.  She stated that she appreciates this issue being brought to the Board by the Superintendent.  If a good, fair decision is to be made on matters such as this more information must be presented to the Board.  This policy revision was tabled until the December 15 agenda, and will be explored further during the November 20 Financial Work Session.

XII.
Other Items (continued)

A. Manpower Study.

Jim Huge of Huge and Associates provided an update to the Board of Regents on the Manpower Study.  He stated that in terms of the study he is going to be meeting with the NMSVH Department Heads over the next two weeks to share what has been gathered.  The purpose of these meetings is to ensure that while they are putting together their plans for reducing financial expenditures they are provided with information that can tie in their staffing needs.  They will be provided with the information that has been gathered thus far so that current staffing levels and future projections can be closely examined.  The information obtained from the Department Head meetings will be combined and brought to the Board during their Financial Work Session scheduled for November 20.  Jim Huge stated that the goal is to have the completed Manpower Study and recommendations delivered to the Board of Regents by November 10, 2000.

B. Superintendent Evaluation Criteria.

Jim Salas stated that as we are completing the requirement of the DOJ Stipulation, and considering the fact that the DOJ spent a great deal of focus on our efforts in terms of braille, O&M, Independent Living, and those fundamental blindness skills, he would like to propose to the Board that they add an additional evaluation element to the formal evaluation criteria that is applied to the Superintendent.  A copy of the proposed criteria has been sent to each member of the Board of Regents, and a copy was provided at this meeting.  This criteria provides a much higher level of visibility for the fundamental blindness skills.  These skills are really fundamental to the success of our visually impaired campus population in their efforts to grow up to be successful, employable adults.  Jim Salas also pointed out that he has deliberately left out technology.  Too often people attach too much importance to technology.  While it is a nice tool, if it was not available visually impaired individuals would use a slate.  The reality is if society did not have the electronic technology that we have today they would still be using the basic tools that we have used for years.  It is very important that our visually impaired campus population learn to use tools other than what is provided through electronic technology.  Jim Salas stated that he specifically included a reference to visually impaired persons on the campus, as opposed to students.  He stated that he feels that it is important that the staff members who are blind are also expected to use good braille skills, their orientation and mobility skills, independent living skills, as a model to the students.  Jim Salas stated that there are a couple of components at the end that focus on the establishment of the personnel preparation program, which is currently being worked on by Dr. Johnson, and a component on the development of some methodology to measure outcomes in terms of braille, orientation and mobility, and independent living skills.  The proposed element contains no specific timetables because most of the other evaluation elements refer to things in a general way and allow the Board to identify specifics if they feel warranted.  Katherine Ingold asked if it is fair to require the Superintendent to develop a personnel preparation program that meets the needs of NMSVH as well as other agencies as outlined in the proposed evaluation criteria?  Jim Salas stated that the other agencies are the school districts.  In reality this is what is being currently pursued by Dr. Johnson.  

UPON A MOTION by Joe Salazar, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to adopt the evaluation element proposed by Jim Salas for inclusion into the formal evaluation criteria for the Superintendent.

Discussion:
Reta Jones stated that she recalls past Board conversations, during meetings, that dealt with the issue of evaluation based on the requirements of the Department of Justice Report.  The current evaluation criteria contains no elements that relate to the DOJ Report.  While this recommendation addresses some of the issues relating to the DOJ Report there is a question whether it is as comprehensive as it needs to be?  We have gotten through the written DOJ compliance requirements now we must ensure that we maintain the spirit of the requirements.  Reta Jones wants to ensure that the evaluation criteria incorporates the entire spirit of the DOJ report.  Reta Jones asked Jim Salas if he feels that his proposed evaluation criteria incorporates the majority of the spirit of the DOJ report?  Jim Salas stated that he feels that the evaluation element that he presented today is a draft.  His intention is not to say that this is the complete or best version of the element.  He feels that it does incorporate everything that was addressed by the DOJ report.  Jim Salas stated that he cannot absolutely say that the presented evaluation critiera element addresses the majority of the spirit of the DOJ report.  If any member of the Board feels that something is missing then he would be willing to revise his presented element.  Joe Salazar stated that the he feels that the evaluation criteria element that was presented by Jim Salas is well written.  Joe Salazar stated that the Board might want to consider a 13th evaluation criteria element that addresses the mental health needs and services of the students, as addressed in the DOJ report.  Reta Jones stated that she feels that the examples of Superintendent evaluations that have been presented to the Board by Jim Huge are extremely generic.  The evaluation criteria element that is presented today is extremely specific to the program.  The criteria elements at this point do not seem to blend well.  Jim Huge stated that at this point they do not blend.  Both of the forms address the overall leadership function.  The other half of the evaluation are the specific goals or targets that the Board sets.  One of these specific goals may be the evaluation criteria presented by Jim Salas, which would be used to evaluate the specific goals for braille, O&M, and independent living.  In order to ensure that the spirit of the DOJ report is maintained it is legitimate to insert a goal into the Superintendent evaluation criteria that states that the Superintendent will, during this year, ensure that not only the letter, but also the spirit of the DOJ continues to be maintained.  Reta Jones stated that this particular criteria is so much more specific than the other criteria contained in the Superintendent evaluation.  It is difficult to fit it in to the overall evaluation process.  Jim Salas stated that while reviewing the evaluation criteria he noted that they did not address the braille, O&M, and independent living skills, as addressed in the DOJ report.  He debated whether it would be feasible to modify the existing elements so that they did include these areas.  In reviewing the existing criteria he felt that the braille, O&M, and independent living skill elements would not have the visibility that they deserved by incorporating them into existing elements.  This is why he laid them out in a separate element and made the element specific.  He realizes that it is more specific than the other elements, but feels that it needed high visibility so that the Superintendent and everyone on staff understands how critical the matter is.  President Stryker stated that she agrees that braille, O&M, and independent living skills need to be a focus, but she also agrees that the entire spirit of the DOJ needs to be a part of the goals of the Superintendent.  She expressed that her concern is that she does not want to focus just on braille, O&M, and independent living skills, but feels that the mental health needs and services deserve the same focus.  President Stryker asked if there is a way that protection of the entire spirit of the DOJ could be incorporated into the goals and objectives of the Superintendent?  This needs to be a focus for everyone that works at NMSVH.  Jim Huge recommended that we take the evaluation criteria element that is being proposed by Jim Salas, look at the DOJ, and the Superintendent and himself work to develop some goals and objectives that address the entire spirit of the DOJ.  If this does not provide the emphasis that Mr. Salas feels is needed, then they can be rewritten into specific evaluation criteria elements.  President Stryker stated that she agrees with the focus that is needed, however she is concerned that there are no time frames stipulated.  Without time frames, the possibility of failure on meeting the criteria element is increased.  Reta Jones stated that she feels if we take Jim Salas’s criteria element, broaden it where necessary, and change the language it can fit into the first performance responsibility.  Discussion continued on fitting language into the Superintendent Evaluation which would address maintaining the spirit of the DOJ report.  

WITHDRAWAL OF MOTION.  The motion by Joe Salazar, seconded by Katherine Ingold, to adopt the evaluation element proposed by Jim Salas for inclusion into the formal evaluation criteria for the Superintendent was withdrawn by Joe Salazar.  Joe Salazar agrees with the recommendation to incorporate the proposed element into an existing performance responsibility.  The Board was in agreement to the intent and spirit of the proposed performance criteria element, but feels that expansion of the presented element and incorporation of the content of the element into the existing performance responsibilities would better preserve the entire spirit of the DOJ report.

C. Long-Range Plan for Decreasing the Budget Deficit.

Superintendent Jennings stated that Dereld Quillin and herself have had several conversation regarding decreasing the budget deficit.  Dereld Quillin was asked to take some of the thoughts and topics that were covered during these conversations and incorporate them into a proposal for decreasing the budget deficit.  Dereld Quillin reviewed the contents of his proposed long-range plan.  The proposed long-range plan addresses three key areas; current strategic factors, planning elements, and possible actions to decrease the budget deficit.  Dereld Quillin stated that based on the discussion of other agenda items during this meeting, one critical area that requires attention is operational methods.  NMSVH is currently in the early stages of implementation of the new accounting system software.  Once complete the new accounting system software will have a profound effect on our internal financial operations.  Reta Jones asked for clarification on the item under Revenues that states “Establish New Financial Accrual Concepts”.  Dereld Quillin stated that there might be different forms of revenue streams available to NMSVH that have not been explored.  These should be studied and pursued if appropriate to NMSVH.  This is recommending new revenue sources.  Reta Jones asked for clarification on the item under Revenues that states “Umbrella Banking Under One Bank”.  Dereld Quillin stated that NMSVH is currently placing all of its accounts at one financial institution.  This will be completed in the very near future.  Reta Jones asked if this would generate revenue?  Dereld Quillin stated that control of our monies will be better, and the interest on each account will be at a higher rate.  Reta Jones asked Dereld Quillin if he would be able to make his concepts more concrete by the November 20 Board Financial Work Session?  Dereld Quillin stated that he has been working on this since the September 25, 2000 Board meeting.  There have been several issues that have decreased the amount of time that he has been able to spend working on this proposal.  Dereld Quillin stated that he should have a more concrete proposal prepared by the November 20 work session.  One major factor to this plan is how rapidly the Board wishes to implement the new accounting system software system.  Reta Jones asked Dereld Quillin for the current plan for implementation of the new accounting system software.  Dereld Quillin stated that the Finance Department does not currently have the balances that are needed to implement the new system.  Reta Jones asked what balances he is referring to?  Dereld Quillin stated that they do not have the general ledger balances.  They do not have the balances to close the 1999-2000 finances.  In addition to closing out the 1999-2000 finances, training of the personnel on the new system is still underway, and the chart of accounts still needs to be developed.  Reta Jones asked what the delay is on developing the chart of accounts?  What is the time frame on the chart of accounts?  We knew we were converting the software six months ago, we should have had a chart of accounts six months ago.  Dereld Quillin stated that the chart of accounts should be ready in two months.  Reta Jones questioned this length of time.  She also asked how this length of time could be shortened?  Dereld Quillin stated that it would depend on work prioritization, and how labor hours are managed.  Reta Jones asked if he is saying that he needs assistance in developing the chart of accounts?  Dereld Quillin stated that development of the chart of accounts is not an easy task and will take someone who is very experienced in that type of work.  Reta Jones expressed concern about the two-month estimate to finish the chart of accounts.  She stated that she would prefer to see a chart of accounts that we can begin with and continue development on.  To not have anything for two months is extremely disconcerting.  Reta Jones stated that she would rather have a chart of accounts that doesn’t quite work, than a balance sheet that doesn’t balance.  Reta Jones stated that if she tells Dereld Quillin that the development time for the chart of accounts has to be shortened from two months to two weeks, how is he going to get it done?  Dereld Quillin stated that it would require assistance from someone who knows the Blackbaud system, that will not be interfered with, and that can work daily on the detailed aspects of the chart of accounts.  After the chart of accounts is completed it can be forwarded to Blackbaud for their review.  They would review it to ascertain whether it will work on the Blackbaud system.  After receiving their approval we would then implement it.  Reta Jones stated that she is assuming that Blackbaud has consultants and resellers of their software systems.  She asked where the closest reseller was located?  Reta Jones recommended that Dereld Quillin contact Blackbaud to determine the location of consultants and resellers.  Then contact these consultants and resellers for manpower assistance in development of the chart of accounts.  Reta Jones stated that she is telling the Board, that if we wait two months for a chart of accounts, that we are not even ready to start, then we are going to be in trouble.  If we are looking at trying to move NMSVH forward by looking at where we are headed.  And we have to wait two months for a chart of accounts, we will not be in a position to make any decisions during the November 20 Financial Work Session.  Dereld Quillin stated that with the workload that is currently in place he does not feel it is possible to set up a system in two weeks.  Reta Jones stated that she did not say she wanted a system set up in two weeks, she wants the chart of accounts set up in two weeks.  Helen MacNeil stated that while Blackbaud can send someone to assist in setting up a chart of accounts, and implementing our new system, there will be an expense to NMSVH.  Reta Jones acknowledged that fact.  President Stryker stated that she wants to ensure that everyone at this meeting understands what Reta Jones is saying.  She asked Reta Jones to share with everyone present, what she shared with the Board.  Reta Jones stated that she has seen, during her professional career as a CPA, organizations that have gone bankrupt by being in a transitional phase for too long before a financial statement could be generated to really accurately demonstrate where they sit from revenues and expenses.  It is too easy to get yourself in a hole where you don’t know where you are at because you are not getting accurate financial statements.  We are not getting accurate financial statements from the old system, we are dealing with that through the audit, but it is very painful for us to know that we are a million dollars out of balance.  As a CPA that is not acceptable.  Reta Jones stated that if we need to get people to come and help so that we have accurate financial statements, then she is going to make sure that the school commits the funds to make it happen.  She also stated that she does not care what it takes to get the implementation of the new software down to a reasonable period that provides us a basis for providing information.  She wants to see it done.  Reta Jones stated that she feels that the Board needs to be committed to committing whatever resources are necessary to get the implementation done.  Whether that means hiring from Blackbaud, or an accounting firm that has experience in Blackbaud implementation.  A chart of accounts, while important, does not take rocket science to develop.  It can be changed if it does not work.  Reta Jones stated that we need to get a basic skeleton of the chart of accounts developed and implemented.  We need to get June 30 numbers that we can get into the system, and we need to get moving forward.  President Stryker stated that everyone in administration needs to be appreciative of where Reta Jones is coming from.  This is an extremely serious matter.  It is not up for discussion, and the Board is in support of what Reta Jones has said to us.  Information has been provided to Superintendent Jennings outlining how the Board wants to see this happen.  The Boards priorities have been shared with the Superintendent, and she will in turn be sharing those priorities to the members of the Finance Department.  Reta Jones stated that making the assumption that we can get good June 30, 2000 balances by the middle or end of next week, there is no reason why the chart of accounts can’t be developed and finalized in the system at the same time that the beginning balances are being worked on.  If we need to contract help for data entry so that we can get information into the system in a timely manner, then this needs to be done.  Reta Jones stated that she hopes that significant progress has been made by the November meeting, and that there is some significant information to report in terms of the progress on the chart of accounts, beginning numbers, and projections for re-entering July, August, September, and October data into the system.  President Stryker stated that it must be understood that the November meeting is not a Board meeting, but a work session specifically addressing the budget.  Joe Salazar asked Dereld Quillin if he felt it would be necessary to bring in some outside temporary help to assist with the work necessary for Blackbaud implementation?  Dereld Quillin reported that contracting help from Blackbaud would accelerate the Blackbaud implementation process.  Reta Jones stated that she feels that without the outside assistance we are doomed for failure.  President Stryker stated that she feels that the Board has given a charge that she feels is very clear, that accelerated Blackbaud implementation is a priority.  That Blackbaud can be contacted for outside assistance with this project.  The Board supports the hiring of a temporary consultant through the Superintendent’s office.  

D. Budget Realignment.

President Stryker questioned whether this issue could be addressed in light of the information received during this Board meeting.  Dereld Quillin stated that he does not feel that he can adequately address the issue of budget realignment at this time.  Reta Jones stated that she feels it is important that the Board have the numbers for the budget realignment by the November 20 Financial Work Session.  She recommends that the numbers provided on the report that is part of this Board packet be reviewed for accuracy and provided to the Board by November 20.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she has struggled with this report since it began coming together.  When the report was first submitted to her the revenues were added on to the budget which increased the overall deficit.  This was pointed out to the past Director of Finance and corrected.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the report could be very valuable if it is presented in the correct format.  The report as it is submitted in this Board packet does not appear to be a usable format.

E. Preschool Air Handler Project Contract

Dereld Quillin presented a recommendation to award the Preschool Air Handler Project Contract to B&D Electric Company at a cost of $48,999.78.  Katherine Ingold stated that the package that was presented to the Board indicates the purchase of air handlers at the cost of $6,138.00.  She asked if these are already on-site?  Superintendent Jennings stated that they are.  Katherine Ingold pointed out that the recommendation presented to the Board states that the total cost of the project is $67,441.18.  This figure is in error.  If you total the bid from B&D at $48,999.78, the architect fees at $5,860.02, the taxes at $3,221.69, and the cost of the air handlers at $6,138.00, you come up with a total project cost of $64,219.49.  Katherine Ingold stated that on reviewing the package she noted that there was a pre-bid conference held on October 4.  The package does not speak to the topics discussed during this pre-bid conference, or list who was in attendance.  President Stryker stated that she wants it to be clear to all staff present at this meeting that with contract packages such as presented to the Board on this agenda, the Board wants a tabulation and comparison of each bid received to ensure that all of the criteria of the RFP are met.  Reta Jones stated that that is more for professional services types of contracts.  For tangible products, such as this air handler project, you are supposed to go low bid.  Katherine Ingold stated that the only question that she has is what percentage of the total project cost do we pay for architectural fees?  No answer could be provided, however it appears that Mr. Rem Alley, architect for this project charged us for his time only.  Joe Salazar asked why this project can’t wait until the summertime when we will not incur the extra expense involved by moving the Preschool program to a temporary site during the construction.  Linda Lyle stated that the Board made the decision to get the air handler issue resolved as soon as possible.  Right now a good quality airflow in the Preschool facility is accomplished by opening and closing doors.  As the weather gets colder this will be much more difficult to do.  Many of the Preschool students are medically fragile and this creates a difficulty in balancing air quality and air temperature.  President Stryker reminded the Board that we had a lengthy discussion regarding this air handler project and made a commitment to the parents.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she feels that we made a commitment to the parents on the Preschool air quality.  We have established good communication with the parents, and established trust.  To delay the air handler project would undermine everything that we have worked hard to establish.  We need to follow through on the air quality commitment and get the air handlers installed and operational as soon as possible.  Reta Jones asked if the buildings being considered for alternative program sites have been tested for air quality?  Superintendent Jennings reported that we have looked at two sites, and both had mold problems.  Reta Jones stated that we have to ask ourselves, if we are moving our students from this site to another during the construction phase of the air handler project, are we moving them into a safer environment, or worse?  Linda Lyle stated that the last building that she looked at, and placed a lease agreement on, is a modern and very clean building.  Four teachers inspected this facility and did not see anything that they had encountered in other buildings.  Superintendent Jennings recommended that Francie Cordova with the State Attorney Generals office be contacted to ascertain what type of alternative programming would be within reason.  She stated that Linda Lyle and herself had talked about providing homebound services, with a centralized location for related services.  This type of alternative programming may be as good as a temporary program site given that there are unknown environmental issues in the buildings that we visit.  If we need to extend summer and provide extra related services during the summer to accommodate any missed time that students may have, then we can consider that.  Reta Jones stated that the cost of the air handler is huge when you factor in the temporary programming alternatives that will be necessary.  When you factor the total cost of the project against the value of our Preschool building, it is very disproportionate.  She stated that she understands the need to address the concerns of the parent.  Inventive program alternatives need to be explored.  Reta Jones asked if it is possible to get B&D Electric to complete the project earlier than the projected times?  If we offer an incentive for coming in earlier will that work?  It would still cost the school less money than moving in and out of this facility and renting a temporary facility.  These are avenues that need to be explored.  President Stryker pointed out that the Board approved moving forward on this project.  We just have to ensure that whatever we decide to do for now we communicate the decision clearly to all parties involved.  Reta Jones stated that moving for four weeks is going to be extremely costly.  Anything that we can do to not require a move should be our first option.  Linda Lyle stated that they have explored home based type programs.  That will work but the only concern is that we have one third of our families depending on their child being in school because the mother or primary care giver is a student in school or works while the child is at the Preschool.  Home based programs are possible, but not under the current time-line which requires starting in one week.  She stated that she would like to honor parent’s wishes of having time to find alternative care for their children.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she does understand the concerns of Linda Lyle.  But it is a realization as a parent that if your child’s school is being closed because of an environmental concern then the parent has to pick up the responsibility of finding alternative care for their child.  We are doing all that we can to improve the Preschool environment.  The parents need to do all that they can to assist us in this effort.  Superintendent Jennings asked that the Board approve the air handler project and Linda Lyle and herself will continue to work together to establish the most cost effective alternative programming.  

UPON A MOTION by Reta Jones, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the board moved to award the air handler project contract to B&D Electric at a bid cost of $48,999.78 plus gross receipts tax with the provision that NMSVH administration attempt to develop alternative programming options that eliminate the need to move the Preschool from its existing facility by either home-based or providing an incentive to the contractor for early completion of the project.  (carried unanimously).

F. Medicaid Retroactive Reimbursement.

During the September 25, 2000 Board of Regents meeting a member of the Board asked whether we can receive Medicaid reimbursement retroactive back to the beginning of the school year.  No answer was available when the question was asked.  Mr. John Wolfe contacted Mr. Eric Wolf of the State Health Services Department with this question.  Mr. Eric Wolfe indicated that reimbursement under the Medicaid program is not retroactive and begins when the joint powers agreement is signed.  President Stryker asked Superintendent Jennings if she had anything to add to this?  Superintendent Jennings stated that she had no additional information on the matter.  

G. Legal Counsel Contract.

Superintendent Jennings stated that she is asking that the Board approve an extension to the general legal counsel services contract with Simons, Cuddy & Friedman.  This would be the fourth year on this contract, which means that next year NMSVH administration will be required to issue an RFP for general legal counsel services.  Joe Salazar asked how much we paid Simons, Cuddy, & Friedman in fees last year?  Reta Jones stated that we paid them $38,522.46 last year.  Reta Jones stated that she hopes, with the DOJ Stipulation going out, and more reliance on Francie Cordova’s office, to see the total fees paid to the legal counsel services contractor decrease by more than 50%.  

UPON A MOTION by Reta Jones, seconded by Joe Salazar, the Board moved to extend the general legal counsel services contract with Simons, Cuddy, & Friedman for the period January 8, 2001 through January 7, 2002.  (carried unanimously)


H.
Preschool Environmental Update.

A large portion of this agenda item was discussed in the agenda item that addressed the Preschool Air Handler Project Contract.  Jim Salas stated that he enjoyed reading Dr. Mulloy’s report on the Preschool air quality assessments.  Her report provided excellent information and provided a good wrap up of the three air quality assessments that were conducted.  Reta Jones agreed with Jim Salas.  She stated that she does want to point out, in terms of keeping everything in perspective, this report does say that the levels of CO2 indicate less than optimal circulation but are not at levels dangerous to health.  Dr. Mulloy also reported that she did not find any indication that there is a serious health risk for the students or staff.  President Stryker asked if this report was shared with the Preschool parents?  Linda Lyle indicated that it was.  Reta Jones stated that there is the caveat that the doors were being periodically opened and closed to assist in air circulation.  Reta Jones stated that she has continually said, from day one, that we need to react to this situation responsibly, but we need to react 

appropriately.  If we are reacting to things that are not real, and we are spending 

money on things that are not real, then we are not fiduciary responsible to the 

entire population in which we serve.  Reta Jones reiterated that we need to keep what we are doing in balance.  Superintendent Jennings thanked Dana Allen, who is the parent of an infant.  Her assistance resulted in the report that was written by Dr. Mulloy.  

XIII.
Adjournment

UPON A MOTION by Joe Salazar, seconded by Katherine Ingold the Board moved to adjourn.
Meeting Adjourned at 4:07 p.m., Monday, October 30, 2000
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